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Interview with William "Bill" Main 
 

Interviewed by Fraser Nelson 
 

Interviewed on July 29, 1994, 
at the Coyle Apartments, Minneapolis 

 
 
 
FN:  If you could, please tell me a little bit about 
yourself.  Where have you lived?  Can you give me a brief 
synopsis of your life?  And I know that this is going to be a 
long question for you, but take your time. 
  
BM:  I'm a white, 45-year-old male, heterosexual, born in 
Ireland, adopted at nine months by a family in Seattle, 
Washington, where I grew up in a middle-class setting.  My 
father owning bakeries, moving around, made it so I was kind 
of like an army brat in as much as I bought my friends, and 
wanted immediate acknowledgement by my peers. 
 
This could be a twofold type of situation in hindsight.  One 
part being the moving around, and the unsettledness there. 
And the other part being the product of being sexually 
molested by an uncle from about the age four until about 
eleven, almost twelve.  It could be a flip of the coin how 
that one goes.  But the outcrop of this was--I made friends 
with people older than myself.  Six to eight years older.  
Mainly because I had access to money.  And later it proved 
they had access to something I would want and that would be 
drugs.  So at a very early age, like at age twelve, I started 
using pot.  By fourteen I was injecting speed and quickly 
advanced into shooting heroin.  That led to my criminal 
history, where I robbed drug stores and hospitals, and forged 
prescriptions.  Just anything to have to do with drugs, I was 
involved with it. 
 
Till finally I was put away for from 1967 till 1979, at which 
time I was released.  In that time, I had already been 
married and divorced while in the institution.  And while on 
escape had fathered a child who later died at the age of four 
during open heart surgery. I got out in 1979 and was out for 
all of nine months.  I went in with like a tenth-grade 
education.  When I was released, I had two associate's 
degrees and was to finish my bachelor's degree just within 
the first quarter of being released from prison. 
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So when I got released, I went back to college, finished my 
bachelor's, got married again to a woman I had met while in  
prison.  Again, having a child from an escape situation.  
Paul virtually grew up in the visiting room, and this was 
actually the first time we had ever lived together per se.  I 
mean legally, without having to look over the shoulder type 
of thing. I was out for about eight months, and she was kind 
of a possessive type of woman, and she talked me into getting 
a vasectomy.  A couple weeks later I came home from work and 
the house was empty, she had moved.  And it made me a little 
crazy, and I went back to the one thing I did real good, and 
that was shoot dope and rob drug stores. 
 
I wasn't as good at the latter as I used to be, and all these 
new little alarms systems I didn't know nothing about, and so 
it didn't take me but a hot second to get caught.  But I 
bailed out before they could put a hold against me.  And so 
for the next ten, almost eleven years, I was a fugitive 
living under an assumed name and traveling throughout Europe 
and the South Pacific and all throughout the United States. 
 
After one marriage under the assumed name, and my wife died 
by a drunk driver, shortly thereafter the son, who was Paul, 
who was born while I was in prison, died as well via another 
kid in first grade hit him in the head with a baseball bat 
because he had caught his fly and put him out.  
 
So at this point it became very interesting how I reacted to 
the idea of not having a person to carry on the family name, 
that type of thing.  It really struck home.  It was one of 
the things you talk about before a vasectomy, but... 
 
Anyway, moving right along.  I now have buried Rosemary, and 
I am working on a woman that I meet in London who's a teacher 
and believes me to be this real nice social worker.  And bit 
by bit she learns about who I really am, and becomes somewhat 
okay with that.  But I don't think she fully understood the 
complications that would bring.  I brought her back to the 
United States, and she is doing marvelous--the whole family 
is doing marvelous.  The thing was that I wasn't ready for 
relationships and all that kind of stuff.  Because in the 
process I am still shooting dope, and I am still carousing 
around with other women.  And so somewhere along the way I 
have been in treatment three or four times and once for 
alcohol, once for cocaine, and once for heroin.  And another 
time for cocaine, but it never quite sat.  I only lasted a 
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couple of weeks. 
 
Then I went to South Miami Beach at Christmas time in 1989.  
I must note here that I had also tested negative [for HIV] 
for the fourth time, and I had just gotten the results before 
we went down in December of '89.  So I was pretty happy about 
that.  And while we were down there we were looking at boats. 
 We were going to buy a boat, and sell the house up in 
Minneapolis.  I was going to be the captain.  So I was going 
to lag behind and take this captain's course.  And so I 
started living in this hotel and tending bar in South Miami 
Beach.  Big mistake.  [Laughs].  I mean, I even lived in the 
hotel where I tended bar.  I would rent my room out while I 
was at work and get money or drugs. 
 
Anyway, I always had drugs.  It was like I have never in my 
life seen so much free drugs in my life.  It was everywhere, 
all the time.  Only thing was nobody shot dope, except me, 
that I knew of. I had brought a couple rigs 1

 

 with me from 
Minnesota, but they wouldn't sell them to me in the drugs 
stores around the South Beach area.  And because I didn't let 
anyone know that I was injecting, I was finding it real 
difficult.  Well, it is three o'clock in the morning, and 
I've got a quarter ounce of dope, and my rig breaks.  And I 
mean it had broken several times, but this is the 
unrepairable break.  And I am just insane.  So I walk all the 
way to the hospital, which is almost two miles away, at three 
in the morning, go in for some bogus cough.  They put me into 
the examining room and I look through the drawers.  Nothing, 
I can't get into them.  But there is that "Sharps All"2 where 
they throw disposable syringes into that basket.  Well, I 
broke that thing and grabbed a whole bunch of rigs.  So it is 
my belief--and I put about this much [Indicates a pinch] of 
energy in this at this point--that is where I became 
infected. Either that or one of the women.  There is no other 
way that it could have been transmitted to me.  But I don't 
spend a lot of energy on where it came from. 

I then came back to Minnesota because of being so sick.  I 
had developed endocarditis, cancer, staph infections,3 
                     

1. Rig is slang for the needles and equipment used for injecting drugs. 

2. A sealed plastic container where syringes and other infectious waste are to be placed after use.  

3. Common infections among intravenous drug users.  
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pneumonia, and then to top this little package off they also 
told me I was infected.  This was in August of 1990.  I then 
turned myself in for the robbery and brought with me all this 
stuff--because I really did work as a social worker with 
sexually abused kids for quite a few years.  I did go to the 
University, I did do an awful lot of things as well as shoot 
dope.  And so I validated all this stuff and brought it with 
me.  And because I had not been in trouble with the law for 
all that time--and believe me, they tried to find something. 
 They said that I did better at rehabilitating myself than 
they ever did.  So they reduced it from first degree robbery 
to second degree, and dropped the kidnapping, and gave me the 
least amount of time that they could give me, considering my 
background and everything, and that was twenty-two months. 
 
So I went back for twenty-two months, which to me was just a 
flash in the pan.  I went in very healthy.  Again, I had been 
boxing or lifting weights almost all my life so I have always 
been pretty buffed up.  I came out at 189 pounds with a 46-
inch chest and 16-inch arms, and within two and a half months 
of being out I dropped to 114 pounds and down to 26 pants.  
It just was so bizarre I didn't know what to do.  That was 
the first indication.  It also put me in another category, 
dropped my T cells, gave me meningitis, and gave me AIDS.  
All within less than three years of being negative. 
 
And I hadn't even gotten used to the idea of being HIV plus. 
 I was desperately trying to work on relationships and how 
that still held a part in my life.  Because it was like a 
major portion of life.  I was also having to deal with my 
sexual identity surrounding relationships, in as much as 
drugs or alcohol had always been present with every act of 
intercourse I had ever had in my life.  I didn't know if it 
was going to be one of these scenarios--an "I can't dance 
unless I drink" type of thing.  It was a very anxious moment 
trying to sort that one out.  And at the same time trying to 
be honest about the disease.  Knowing that needed to be 
shared, and also knowing that issues of abandonment and 
rejection aren't a long suit here. 
 
I had to find some way of balancing that out.  I did that by 
putting an ad in the newspaper just saying who the hell I 
was, like it or leave it, you know, and what I was kind of 
looking for.  [Laughs]  It was amazing.  I had developed a 
profile within my mind of who would answer this ad.  My 
concept of the person who would answer this would be a woman 
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who would look at lot like Mama Cass4 with a mumu, the long 
hair, patcholi oil someplace adorning her.  The idea that 
spiritualism will overcome any type of personal tragedy, and 
peace-love-incense, and "Here, have something herbal."  And 
lo and behold I got five replies.  Out of the five replies, 
four of them were carbon copies of who I said would answer 
this ad.  And then came Julie, and she was this bouncy little 
effervescent producer from CONAS Broadcasting,5 and made it 
very clear, up front, "No relationship here. I am just going 
to be your friend.  I had a friend die from AIDS and I said 
that I would..."  But it's kind of cultivated past that and 
it has been a real... 
 
But it was a real hit and miss thing for me.  And I can only 
sympathize, not even empathize, with people who are straight 
and trying to confront this as a social issue.  It's horrific 
and definitely nothing out there to tell me one way or the 
other. It's a real pioneering--this is like venturing up to 
the North Pole or something.  It is all uncharted territory. 
 So go for it! 
 
But the AIDS has really brought me around to understanding 
what really is important in my life. Especially in 
relationship to a relationship.  Is that enough? 
 
FN:  That is quite an introduction!  How do you think Julie 
would describe you? 
 
BM:  As a person who has a lot to do yet and is not ready to 
die regardless of what I say.  That I am not finished. 
 
FN: You know, Bill, when you went those years without 
becoming infected, shooting up as much as you did, what did 
AIDS mean to you back then?  Did you have any concept of the 
virus? 
 
BM:  Yes, it is funny because I had also been a student at 
the ADSET6 program, the drug and alcohol educational 
counseling program at the University.  And I had gone through 

                     
4. Mama Cass was a large woman who sang with the early rock and roll band the Mamas and the Papas.  

5. A local media concern. 

6. A program at the University of Minnesota that trains chemical dependency counselors. 
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a class that I would later teach at the U.  And that was the 
AIDS and HIV aspect of the course, and developing sensitivity 
and understanding about the disease, the transmission and 
reduction, all the bits and pieces.  But it was funny because 
it went in one ear and out the other, because I knew who got 
this disease.  There were no ifs, ands or buts about it.  And 
I wasn't one of them. I don't get it.  So I don't have to 
really worry about this because I'm not gay, so that one we 
can hang up.  The other one is those are only dope fiends 
that are dirty that do that [share needles], and I don't hang 
with those people at all.  The people I know all have class--
yeah, like ripping the [sharps container] thing off the wall 
has got a lot of class to it!  [Laughs]. 
 
But it is that kind of thinking.  Once I became infected, 
once the doctor said to me, "Oh, and by the way, your results 
came back and you are HIV positive" -- he immediately got up 
and left the room and left me with that -- my whole world 
kind of went upside-down.  But from the very time that I 
guess I was told I was HIV positive, it was a mad scramble.  
I went with the real fast equation.  HIV equals AIDS equals 
death.  So I was ready to die. 
 
FN:  What do you think about AIDS now?  Has that changed at 
all for you? 
 
BM:  You know, it is kind of difficult to say because I can 
get kind of relaxed to different portions. But the minute 
something different and really intense happens to me, 
especially being in an apartment by myself, and having to 
endure these things in the middle of the night by myself, it 
gets real scary.  I mean scary to the point that there is 
nothing I have to compare it to.  It is like the vomiting of 
late is completely different than it was originally.  I could 
tell when I was going to vomit before, I could tell; there 
was all these signs that would come up.  Now I just think I'm 
going to burp or something.  Or I'll feel just a little 
whimper of queasiness and that's all, and it's gone.  It is 
more violent and it's just different. 
 
So it is a constant changing thing, even within the realm of 
what it offers you.  But it is kind of hard to say how I 
picture it.  Because again, one day I'm in charge, the next 
day it scares the hell out of me.  It is just how much 
newness walks into my life all the time.  And that is kind of 
interesting because I'm somebody who prided myself in being a 
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chameleon and being able to transfer to the environment.  But 
this is like being made to make moves.  This disease is 
constantly making me do this or do that, or you can't do this 
or you can't do that. 
 
FN:  If you could pick an image to describe how you are 
feeling at this point with your illness, could you come up 
with one for me? 
 
BM:  What, like a cartoon type of caption? 
 
FN:  Yes, or a metaphor or an image, a physical image, like 
you said, "chameleon."  That is really how I see how you saw 
yourself before, working full time but still shooting up and 
hiding that from everybody. 
 
BM:  Yes, right, plus it was a deal that I could blend in--
from the man on the street to somebody in a meeting.  Only 
thing is, I couldn't do it long-term because sooner or later 
the true image of me would come out.  As I first emersed 
myself into the HIV field, it became very apparent to me how 
much anger was involved in my life that hadn't quite been 
touched upon.  It is the release of a lot of those valves 
that made it a lot easier for me to make a transition.  I 
don't think that everybody allows that to happen in their 
lives.  Hence there is a lot of guys just exactly like me but 
who don't receive the support, or who don't know how to find 
that support.  I've just been very fortunate in the people 
that have been introduced to my life and helping me get back 
into the swing of a life, one that I have never really known. 
 
FN:  Talk to me a little bit about that community. How do 
define community and where do you find it? How does it 
support you? 
 
BM:  Well, the community that I see, I have seen multiple 
layers of it.  Multiple layers because there is an active 
group of HIV participants, which is one real strong layer of 
it.  There is another layer that is non-infected but very 
actively involved, that's another layer of it.  Then there is 
this one that is totally managed.  It is the managerial 
people that get on committees and you really feel the 
bureaucracy.  So I see this other inner sanctum almost, 
because they are more the controlling populations than all 
these other committees and groups that I have seen.  
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What I would strive for is networking, but what has worked 
for me is the people who have touched my life in one way or 
another.  Each one has been instrumental in a completely 
unique way, in dealing with support. 
 
The teeth thing7 is a very good example of people's 
understanding of a situation that normally other people would 
never understand.  The acuteness of the need to have that for 
cosmetic reasons, for health reasons, and all the above.  I 
mean, one is just as important as the other at this point.  
And because stress is major factor, hence this could be a 
major issue.  And without making me feel indentured did me a 
fabulous favor without feeling the need to reciprocate 
somehow. 
 
FN:  If you were to describe your community, who is your 
community, the people that you have community with? 
 
BM:  It is kind of amazing because I am a real private 
person, and I have just only recently been making some kind 
of a note about how much human contact I actually do make.  
There is a superficial contact I make in speaking [to] a 
crowd I am kind of familiar with, which is institutions and 
lock-up places and chemical dependency areas.  Places where 
people have met the end of the road--that type of thing.  
Those are real draining on me these days because they are a 
real taking experience.  There is really not a lot given back 
to you. 
 
So that's one group of people I'm with.  There is another 
group of people that it is kind of interesting, and that's 
the people who congregate around the methadone [clinic].8  
There is a little drug store that people drop into and there 
is a real life there.  I do a lot of care taking there.  
People who find it difficult to sort out problems and stuff--
I sit and have coffee with them and make things a little bit 
shorter and easier for them. 
 
But primarily my world has revolved around one person.  I 
know that is a little strange; it is just that I am afraid of 

                     
7. After losing his teeth in a violent bout of vomiting, Main was told by a medical assistance worker that he could not 
have his dentures replaced.  Staff whom Main knew from his work in AIDS intervened, and his dentures were replaced.  

8. A program which replaces heroin with a substitute drug in a controlled setting.  
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going out and interacting a lot.  I get real bold when I can 
be in control, and that is the times when I speak and talk, 
or am an active participant in some type of organization.  
But me as myself, something happened in the transformation 
from being this con artist, get-over person, convict, to the 
person I am today, which is--it's not even fair to say that I 
am the opposite of what I used to be, because I think that is 
even an understatement at times.  [Laughs]  But it has left 
me at times very defenseless because I don't know how to 
handle situations, because I am not left with the options 
like escape, like using violence and all these other options 
I used to have available to me that I no longer have.  So it 
has been real important that the people--like I said, each 
one of them has been very instrumental in showing me patience 
and alternative ways of dealing with situations which is just 
normal life. 
 
FN:  Is it hard for you to accept the love and admiration 
that people have for you? 
 
BM:  Oh yes.  And I did not realize that. I figured, well, if 
somebody gives you love and stuff then it is no big deal.  
With this situation, for instance, with Julie and I that's 
real apparent, because I constantly am questioning.  Why 
would somebody who is beautiful, who is intelligent, young, 
effervescent, all the great things, has a nice position, job-
-everything!  Why would you want a lemon.  Why would you want 
something with a defect?  Why would you want something that 
isn't working right?  I mean you wouldn't look at that in a 
car, you wouldn't look at that in anything else.  But yet, in 
a relationship where most people have been rather condemning, 
she has still been there.  I should be able to accept that, 
but for some reason I am constantly--it is not jealousy, it 
is just not believing.  It is not trusting that somebody 
could actually feel that way about me. 
 
FN:  How does that make you feel, to doubt your qualities 
like that? 
 
BM:  It is real scary because this is the real thing.  
[Points to self]  This is the real McCoy.  This is this thing 
I am talking about.  I am now confronting these, because 
before I wouldn't have cared.  "I can find another woman, 
that is not the issue here, is it?"  [Cynical voice]  I have 
never wanted something probably as much, and I have never 
found anything that was as good, and... 
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There are a lot of all these, it sounds like a Hallmark card 
almost at times.  But the bottom line is that she found me 
when I was at a cutting edge.  Could have gone either way; it 
was pretty much primed to go either way at that time.  And 
just because of the standards she walked in with, she made me 
adhere or get out.  There was something about her that I must 
have wanted.  I wanted her to be around me because I made 
changes and adhered to those changes.  As I look around my 
apartment everything you see here is a result of those 
changes.  So she has been real instrumental, but I still 
haven't been able to cross that line about trust.  And I get 
real frustrated and I get real scared:  Will it ever happen? 
 Will there ever be a time I just kick back in bed and know 
that I am loved and not worry about it forever?  Not need to 
be seen at least every other day, or every third day or 
something like this, otherwise I get my feelings hurt? 
 
All this stuff never happened in my life before.  Now all of 
a sudden it all is happening, and I am trying to push people 
out because I think it is the old way I used to deal with 
things.  I am safer that way, being anybody I want to be.  It 
was fun being Mark Mastrangelo.9  Mark had one of the most 
interesting resumes of anyone I have ever known.  It was 
anything and everything. 
 
FN:  When I think of you, I see a man who is constantly on 
the go, constantly giving of himself and teaching other 
people about all kinds of things--like today.  How would you 
define the other commitments you have in your life?  There is 
your relationship with Julie, and I know you have a cat.  
What kind of commitments do you have, and how does AIDS fit 
into those commitments? 
 
BM:  Well, number one, AIDS is the foundation for any 
commitment that I do have because with AIDS came an awful lot 
of insight, number one into myself.  It has taught me 
patience.  It has taught me direction, it has taught me 
purpose.  Anything and everything is completely influenced as 
a result of AIDS.  It's always included, it's never excluded. 
 Because if I ever think in terms of not including it, it 
always reminds me real quickly. 
 

                     
9. Main's alias during his years as a fugitive. 
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FN:  How does that happen? 
 
BM:  Usually getting pretty sick.  If only for a couple 
hours, it is enough to let me know who is in control and it's 
usually not me.  I forgot the question. 
 
FN:  Your commitments. 
 
BM:  There is my personal commitment, which is with Julie.  I 
have tried to make that a growth experience for both of us by 
doing something that is brand new to me, and I think even new 
to her, and that is the practice of relationships, the 
involvement and constant reading and understanding of other 
techniques so the freshness of that relationship stays as 
crisp as the first day that you had with each other.  And it 
is difficult when you're doing two different things.  I have 
basically a carefree life--yeah, right.  And she has 
obligations to be someplace; every day at a certain place.  
And so we both meet with different forms of how the day was, 
what it was about and the stressors and so forth.  Sometimes 
it is not comparable, but other times it is very supportive. 
 So my relationship is my primary concern, so I am always 
looking for ways to keep that sharp and entertaining.   
 
The next part would be my concern for the community that I 
look on as peers.  That would be the task force,10 or the 
housing coalition,11 or the board I sit on for adult day 
care12.  Those mean a lot to me, because those are the kind 
of marks I want to leave.  And I want people that are dope 
fiends to be able to come forward and be accepted with that 
as a background, and the doors to be open for these people to 
make the transition.  Because it is not an easy one.  And 
there's got to be a lot of ways found.  So I am really 
anxious to be a part of that change, and that means being a 
part of change via boards and so forth. 
 
The next part of my involvement is my commitment to speak and 

                     
10. The 1994-1995 Commissioner of Health's HIV Prevention Task Force.  Main was elected from the community at 
large to provide input into the state's plan for HIV prevention. 

11. The Coalition for HIV Housing, a community effort to increase housing for persons with HIV.  Main conducted 
interviews for the needs assessment. 

12. A new drop in supportive health care service planned by Clinic 42 of Abbott Northwestern Hospital. 
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do change.  This community has taught me the value of my 
life, and that it wasn't all in vain, and that it wasn't 
worthless, or "God, I wish I could turn back the hands of 
time."  Well, maybe I do, but there isn't a whole lot that I 
can see that I really needs changing.  Especially now that I 
have learned that any experience is a great experience--if 
you use that experience to make yourself better by it.  That 
is what I have learned via this new circle of people.  To be 
able to do with all this garbage, as I have viewed it, called 
my life.  I have been given the chance to take my life and 
make something positive out of it, and lead by example rather 
than by preaching or threats or any of the above.  And I feel 
very active in that kind of commitment. 
 
FN:  Do you think people can make that transition? 
 
BM:  This transformation is probably one that I have examined 
more than anything else in the world because I have been 
asked so many times, "Why don't you use, why, why, why?  What 
is different now?"  And for the life of me, I don't have a 
clue how I did this or what it is all about.  All I know is 
that it is very, very hard.  And I could never have done it, 
never ever, if I had not had the Julies and the Frasers and 
the Earls13 and the so forth in my life to help me out at 
times when I found myself against the wall.  Because for me, 
my answer to all that is either to run, or to medicate.  I 
know what happens then.  And now I stick to my guns.  There 
is nothing going to run me away.  And with that comes a 
commitment to myself that I can't mess up that world now by 
infringing it with illicit things, like hitting drug stores. 
 And the other part is there is a lot of eyes upon me, even 
within the using community [people currently using drugs].  A 
lot are looking on me to fail, and that makes me want to stay 
better anyway.  They're also the eyes that make me stay 
sober, because I can't be hypocritical and tell them one 
thing and do a completely different thing.  There is enough 
of that in my life already. 
 
How I approach dying, how I approach this disease and stuff 
is a real personal thing to me, but when I talk about it, I 
make it sound like I've got it all together on that issue. 
But in actuality, I am probably as far away from it as 

                     
13. A reference to Earl Pike, who coordinated the Department of Human Service's response to HIV in chemical 
dependency settings and who encouraged Main to become active in the community. 
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anybody. 
 
FN:  Do you consider yourself dying right now? 
 
BM:  [Pause]  Yes. Yes, because as we speak the pain has been 
something that I've tried to manage, and I am failing.  It is 
also a commitment that I said I didn't want any treatment, 
because I thought it would break down my ability to function 
and I would never come back to a certain plateau.14  But, the 
truth of the matter is, it has already knocked the shit out 
of me.  These are the times that I get really scared, because 
I just want to do one more thing and I am not really sure 
what it is yet.  But it means I need some energy and I need 
to be able to do it and I am really afraid.  I am just 
afraid.  Right now I can't venture very far from my apartment 
because I am also afraid of throwing up and being someplace 
where I can't lay down, something like that.  And I need to 
stay private.  This disease keeps pushing me further and 
further into my apartment, where I can't get out from, 
because it says that "If you go out that door, I'll make you 
sick and you'll have to come home."  And it does that to me 
all the time.  It doesn't let me go to dinner with Julie.  It 
doesn't let me attend a meeting fully.  It doesn't let me 
enjoy a lecture anymore.  It doesn't let me go to the movies. 
 It doesn't let me do anything any more.  And that makes me 
real angry.  But there's nothing I can do about it.  So I can 
talk about this disease and do a good job of it, but it is 
real difficult for me to live the talk that I talk. 
 
A lot of the times I feel like there is nobody there for me 
in as much that they all figure I've got it together.  And if 
I should go to them--which should be the natural response--
but with my background, if I go to them, that says that I 
don't have it together, and then I am afraid that the people 
would leave me because then they would think, "Well, I don't 
want to have to sit around and preach something to him, too. 
 I thought he had it together and that was one less we would 
have to deal with and we could talk about all these people 
who didn't have it together.  [Laughs]. 
 
FN:  What do you do when you are scared like that? 
 

                     
14. At the time of this interview, Main had been diagnosed with stomach cancer and had declined chemotherapy and 
radiation treatment.  
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BM:  Well, there he is--me and Frank.  [Pets cat.]  Oh yes, 
he has been my greatest tool in keeping sanity.  He doesn't 
always hang around for the full dissertation I am giving him. 
 I always yell at him when he is going to the back [of the 
aprartment] and stuff.  
 
Like I said, I used to have pads of notes.  When did those 
things happen?  Between twelve o'clock and five in the 
morning.  I would wake up with these real bizarre thoughts 
and or see some glimpse of some bizarre movie in the middle 
of the night when I can't go to sleep at night.  It is just 
amazing, where it comes from and how bent and twisted it all 
is.  I was thinking about how one second of your time, if I 
wasn't to talk about what I am about to talk about and it was 
all to be eliminated--now this is all hypothetical.   But if 
that was all to be eliminated from your memory, it would play 
a factor on everything.  In other words, an every-action-has-
a-reaction type of theory.  There was a Twilight Zone that 
got me thinking about this.  It was about somebody that was 
buying parts of your memory.  I was trying to stretch this 
one night by thinking about the first time I had sex.  In 
other words, if I didn't have that memory, what else didn't 
happen then as a result.  Well, I would say if I didn't have 
a first, then there wouldn't be any afters, and everything 
would have changed.  When I think about drugs, sex is always 
a major part of that.  That is how come I had to restructure 
my whole sexual thinking, because it was always associated 
with drugs.  So I don't know, it's... 
 
FN:  Does faith play any role in your life?  How do you 
define your belief in that regard? 
 
BM:  Faith is religion to me.  Religion is an establishment 
to most, but to me, unfortunately because I was brought up in 
parochial schools where I was abused by these nuns--I mean I 
am one of these people that can tell you the Catholic horror 
stories, and the brothers and the priests.  And so the minute 
I could get away from that I did.  Which was every moment 
from the time I started rebelling, using drugs and stuff.  I 
would say that I had gone to church, gone to mass before my 
parents did so they never knew.  But the bottom line was I 
had abandoned the whole issue.  I was mostly agnostic.  I 
just didn't belong to nobody.  That's how I would sign things 
when asked. 
 
But, in the back of my mind I was always a Catholic. I mean I 
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was a Catholic, I wasn't just a Christian--I was a Catholic 
and always will be.  I mean there are no ifs, ands or buts. 
 
When I was told I was HIV positive, that doctor walked out of 
the room instantly.  I never got any support.  A woman I used 
to talk to everyday [in the hospital] changed clothes, got 
this space costume on and she didn't visit me any more.  So 
when they asked me somewhere along the way if I would like to 
see somebody, I asked for a priest.  [Laughs].  Because that 
was a constant in my life. 
 
Once upon a time, it was something I saw all the time.  It 
was something we believed in, it was something that was 
there.  So when I did become infected it played an up-and-
down part, and still does, inasmuch as I go through the part 
that, if he is a kind and generous and caring and 
compassionate and loving God, then what the hell is this all 
about?  And so he can't be, and so there isn't one, and if 
there is one I have got so much cleaning up to do I don't 
have enough time on earth left to clean up this back yard!  
So I might as well throw up my hands in the air and just go 
what the hell. 
 
And then came Julie, once again, and one of things that she 
even put in her letter was that she was an active Catholic.  
[Laughs].  I wasn't quite sure what that meant.  But she 
slowly introduced me back into going to mass.  And with it 
came that old sense of being a child again and the safety of 
being with my parents in the pew on a Sunday with bacon and 
eggs afterwards and all that security.  It is a dose of 
something I really needed, to have that feeling of family and 
security.  She has kind of introduced that to me and it has 
felt pretty good.  I have not gone over the top, but it is 
like subscribing to the Minnesota model of treatment: "Oh, it 
is not my fault, it is genetic."  [Laughs.]  It is the same 
kind of thing now, I am at church, and I just kind of--I feel 
like I have made my appearance and it gives me a sense of--I 
think that we all have visions of the good parts about our 
moms and dads.  There are certain segments we would have 
wanted to reproduce.  Though we don't want to be our moms and 
dads, there are still segments of that life that we really 
looked on as being sharp. It is like driving the 1951 Packard 
or something, how prestigious dad looked behind that wheel, 
and now I need to be behind that wheel. 
 
Well, it is kind of the same stuff in being in the pew in 
church.  It was like [mimics father's voice], "Shut up over 
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there!  Put this money in the basket, and quit talking!"  I 
don't have the kids to do this to, but I get to look like--
especially when I am there with Julie--I almost feel like I 
am part of a couple.  That we are, this real Catholic family 
doing the Catholic thing.  I always wondered how two 
Catholics got together in the first place, because they send 
you away to two different schools, don't they?  They don't 
want your genes...  Anyway, so I am not to blame for anything 
because I am a Catholic, is the bottom line. [Laughs.] 
 
FN:  You talked before about when you started to speak 
publicly about having AIDS that you tapped into some anger. 
Can you tell me a little bit more about the role that anger 
plays in your response to HIV and how it plays into your 
activism? 
 
BM:  The anger for the activism came.  That one is a real 
easy  one for me to talk about because when I did turn myself 
in and went back to the institution, I was the president of 
Washington State Penitentiary for two years.  And this is 
like the fifth worse penitentiary in the United States of 
America.  I mean people die there, they're raped there, they 
are assaulted there--ongoing basis.  Our mortality was one of 
the worse in the United States.  And I was the president of 
this hell hole for two years. 
 
But when I went back in 1990 to finish my time off on this 
robbery, I went back infected.  As stand-up a guy as I was, 
and knowing everybody, and still pumping iron with the 
fellows and stuff like that, it wasn't okay to be HIV 
positive.  All the time I was inside I never once, never 
once, shared that with another person except for my doctor.  
So it didn't have a place there and I consequently left the 
institution very isolated.  I was mad as hell, because these 
were people that I shot dope with, these were people that I 
pumped iron with.  We have patched each other up after being 
cut up.  These are people that I have know for a long time.  
And yet they sit around and are the most denying of anybody I 
have ever seen.  One time [a man] said, "Hey, let's go burn 
Do-dah, he's got AIDS."  I said, "Well, wait a second.  
What's that about?" and he goes, "Well..."  and I said, "Are 
you fucking him or something?"  And he goes "No, I don't 
[growls]..." and I said "Well, then, you must be sharing a 
rig or something."  "No."  "So what is the problem?  What is 
he doing to you?"  "Well, [growls]..."  But it is that 
mentality.  It is real easy to catch fire with that type of 
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mentality because it is easily encouraged; there are people 
with nothing to cling to, so they will cling to a theory like 
that.  They will act out on it and somebody gets hurt. 
 
And that pissed me off.  It pissed me off that I couldn't 
read about what was happening to my body.  It pissed me off 
when it got so frustrating at times that I didn't have a soul 
to turn to and talk about anything that was happening to me. 
 I couldn't get linked up with other people because I myself 
wouldn't even associate much with these people.  So when I 
left the institution I left mad because I couldn't talk about 
this, and it was the people that should have known better, 
that this is a bunch of bullshit.  That it isn't just about 
gay people, punks and sissies and that kind of stuff.  It is 
about human beings.  It is about anybody. 
 
But in hindsight, I also have to remember where I was at. I 
was the one saying, "They are going take the word AIDS away 
because too many Puerto Ricans are signing up for it."  You 
know, these kind of things, I used to do that myself!  So on 
one hand I get very angry--but on the other I also remember 
myself.   
 
There is a whole lot that has changed in my life.  The 
discrimination, the prejudices, the biases, the hatred, the 
ill-informed just radiate at me.  And before I never had to 
worry about that because I was a white, middle-class kid. 
 
FN:  Were you homophobic before you had AIDS? 
 
BM:  I was majorly homophobic. But before I got out in '79 I 
had sort of come to terms, I guess, because there was these 
sissies in the cell next to us that used to do all my laundry 
and do anything I wanted.  So I mean like I had this alliance 
with them, but it was this using relationship.  Just like 
anything in my life at this point, it was just a using thing, 
but it did give me an introduction that I wasn't as hateful 
as a result. 
 
Yeah, I used to be into fag bashing15 big time as a result of 
my uncle.  He is still an issue with me, and he is dead.  
Yes, I went through a long time being very homophobic. 
 

                     
15. Slang reference to attacking gay men.  
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FN:  How would you describe your relationships with gay men 
now? 
 
BM:  Other people.  That is absolutely that.  In fact, when I 
went to Orlando, the only person I called up in Florida was 
Dale from the Aliveness Project who lives down there now.  
Him and his lover came down, and Julie and I had a great 
time.  
 
But I don't have a problem at all.  Until it becomes a 
political issue and then it bothers me, because then is when 
I feel the dope fiends are being left out again, and our 
needs are looked at secondary.  And that kind of stuff still 
bothers me. 
 
There needs be a way, if you are going to hang one flag, 
there needs to unity.  Otherwise, that place needs to be for 
one group of people.  Because for the homophobic, the gay 
flag could be like garlic to a vampire.  And it is, it truly 
is, because I know that from the feedback that I get at the 
methadone places.  The reasons they don't go to MAP16 or 
those places is, [Whispers] "Those are gay places."  As much 
as I want to argue to the contrary, there is still an 
established thinking pattern about that.  I don't think there 
is an AIDS agency throughout the nation that is an AIDS 
Project of some kind, like the Washington AIDS Project or the 
Seattle AIDS Project, where that gay thought isn't the 
primary issue on everybody's mind.  But somehow, some places 
make it very apparent that there is another side to that,  
and a lot of people don't see that as taking place here. 
 
FN:  You do so much education in the community.  How do you 
sustain yourself in this work?  What do you do to keep 
yourself going? 
 
BM:  Ensure.  Ensure Plus17. That is not a joke.  I started 
taking this Prozac18 two weeks ago and I felt a real energy 
surge in the last couple days.  And I don't feel so listless 
all the time. 

                     
16. The Minnesota AIDS Project, the state's first and largest AIDS service organization. 

17. A nutritional supplement product. 

18. An anti-depressant. 
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But most of it comes from the people.  I get charged up by 
the crowds I talk to.  And the more that they ask questions, 
and the more they try to get involved, the better I feel.  I 
can get charged from an audience for a day or two and do real 
good.  Or it can work just the opposite too, if it completely 
takes everything away from me, if I have to combat myself all 
the time I am there, defending basically the fact that I have 
a right to live with a hostile crowd, which I find once in a 
while inside of institutions, especially with the kids.  And 
I walk away with hurt feelings.  That is something new to me. 
 Usually I would be gone.  I don't have to take that stuff.  
But now it is a big thing with me, because I don't mean 
anyone any harm and I just try to do something better for 
somebody.  That bothers me that that's my reward. 
 
It is like when I got mugged downtown,19 when I got beat up 
there for those condoms and bleach kits.  It was like I 
thought I had an immunity.  I could walk anywhere.  I watched 
too many NYPD Blues or Hill Street Blues20 where the social 
worker could walk anyplace; where if you were just a good 
person, a stand-up person, then you could walk amongst the 
thieves.  That isn't always true.  [Laughs]  Because their 
homophobia turned on me.  Because I am sure they looked at 
white, skinny, talking about AIDS, must be gay.  Because 
there was no other reason to beat on me.  So it is 
everywhere, God, come to think about it. 
 
FN:  How long do you think you'll be able to keep working 
like this?  What is your plan? 
 
BM:  Well, what I would really like to develop is something 
which I could fall back on a home-base basis.  I am not sure 
what that is yet, either.  Something that would benefit the 
community that I am working on now,  but at the same time 
allow me, if I become convalescent of some nature, to be able 
to work with the equipment I have in my own home, which is 
pretty extensive as far as being able to communicate out. 
 
That is the long-term thing, eventually.  But right now, I 

                     
19. Main was mugged while handing out bleach kits and condoms in downtown Minneapolis.  The Minnesota AIDS 
Project named its needle exchange program "Mainline" in honor of Main's work. 

20. Television police shows. 
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have scaled back on my obligations.  I have dropped [speaking 
at] the detention center, and I am going to be dropping the 
workhouse, too.  Just because I have done them for a year and 
a half and I think that I need to start working on places 
that give me positive feedback for a while.  The agencies 
that send me out also don't provide me with support.   And I 
think that this is kind of crucial for people who go places 
constantly that are a taking type of situation.  I do a lot 
of shelters and places like that. 
 
FN:  How do you define felicity, and where do you find it?  
By  that I mean happiness, joy. 
 
BM:  I find it in an amazing little scrub plant21 that God 
created because it seems to eliminate the [nausea].  It is 
the only time that I can almost truthfully say that I am 
without nausea.  And with that comes such a sigh of relief 
that it allows me to see the world again.  Otherwise I am 
preoccupied constantly with either the pain or the threat of 
vomiting.  
 
Now that I have found a way to find that level of serenity, 
to make that complete, I think it is with a new-found 
situation.  And that is communicating, and sitting and 
talking with Julie.  I find a great sense of bliss from that. 
 That is about it. 
 
FN:  What is your vision of America? When you think about the 
United States, what do you think about?   
 
BM:  I am somebody who grew up with pride, being born in the 
forties, and starting to remember things in the fifties and 
sixties.  I remember prosperity.  I remember leaving the 
doors open.  I remember summer nights where the screen doors 
in both the front and the back would be open all night long 
in the city.  How you could leave your bike out on the front. 
 How you could go to the fireworks stand, and how families 
would--it was just a whole different thinking.   And how over 
time that's been taken away, that feeling of wanting to be an 
American, especially as I traveled the world.  There's times 
that I don't even open my mouth in terms of having my voice 
recognized.  And that's too bad.  Again, falling back on that 
thing of never understanding or experiencing what it is like 

                     
21. Marijuana. 
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to be discriminated against.  I think for the first time I 
can understand some of that, and that came from world 
traveling. 
 
I think that the United States for too long has tried to be 
world police, to be the Big Daddy, and as every other 
conquering, aggressive nation has shown, eventually they 
subside and become the smallest thing on the earth. I mean, 
look at how big Greece is today, Italy, any of those.  But 
that is a whole different theory. 
 
I just think we have lost all the values I remember growing 
up with.  Some of going back to mass is to remember what 
those values were about.  What it was like to love your 
mother and father.  What it as like to keep your room clean. 
 What it was like to have chores that were yours and that you 
had to do.  You may have moaned about them, but it was part 
of being a family.  I miss that.  And I miss seeing it in 
action around me.  Maybe I have chosen a different group.  I 
don't think so, I just think it has become a smaller portion 
of our lives. 
 
I enjoy along the way some of the things we have acknowledged 
such as child abuse, and wife battering and other issues that 
 for way too long have been either not talked about or were 
non-existent in the eyes of people.  That's great in one 
regard, but I think we have deteriorated on the other side of 
the coin.  I am kind of glad that I have AIDS and probably 
won't be old, because it would be scary to be old and to be 
frightened to walk to the corner grocery store.  I wouldn't 
look forward to that. 
 
FN:  How do you think your activism is impacting this 
country? 
 
BM:  This country?  You know there are times you think it 
didn't ring a bell one.  But I have had five kids from the 
detention centers write me from various places--not always 
jails, either.  That, to me, is one of the highest rewards I 
can get, because that is actually saying I am making an 
impact and somebody is actually taking it with them.  There 
is another gentleman at Lino Lakes22 that calls me about 
every ten days, and that stems from a lecture, a talk that I 

                     
22. A state correctional facility. 
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gave out there two years ago.  And there is a lot of feedback 
that I get from people who tell me that they would have never 
gotten anything [for AIDS education] had I not told them. 
 
Steve was telling me somebody on the survey23 that we are 
giving, when asked "What is your primary source of 
information about HIV and AIDS," gave my name.  [Laughs].  
And I guess as we all get closer, especially if you know that 
you are on limited time.  I think that if we had that to 
face, we would all want to leave some kind of impact.  I want 
that especially more than a lot, inasmuch as I am very 
overwhelmed with guilt by my past.  Even though I have 
learned to make it positive, there is still times when guilt 
dominates.  Especially when the good part has been so short 
compared to the other side.  And, I don't know, it is just 
kind of nice knowing that this is how I will leave, knowing 
that I have touched a few lives.  That's about all that any 
human being could ever expect from their life here. 
 
FN:  What do you hope for, for yourself and for this country 
and when you think about AIDS? 
 
BM:  Well, of course I will always hope that we develop a 
cure, the ability to take control and more time.  But I hope 
that we have also learned by this very horrific lesson that 
we need to take stock in what we do and be responsible for 
our immediate actions. One of the things that has been the 
greatest part of the AIDS thing is my discovery of 
relationships, my discovery of what it means to communicate, 
to talk, to share, to actively work on that.  We work at the 
job, and we make it sound like a negative, but a relationship 
needs to be worked on as well.  And that is what AIDS has 
taught me.  It has made me so grateful, number one, just to 
have somebody in my life, that I had to reexamine all the 
good things that I had taken for granted or just assumed 
would be there.  And start practicing what I preached.  One 
of the biggest things is I was always afraid that people 
would leave or die and I wouldn't get to say something.  
Well, I have made it a very big point to, when I feel 
something, I talk about it.  And it has been a real hard 
thing for me to do, because talking is not a long suit of 
mine.  But I am learning to.  

                     
23. Main was hired as an interviewer for a survey regarding housing and HIV.  The HIV Housing Coalition conducted 
the survey, which was led by Steven Gray. 
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And with the help of the friends around me, that has been a 
reality more so than just another pipe dream that I have had 
and failed at.  I have never stuck to anything in my whole 
life for two years.  Maybe two months, but that would be a 
good one.  So this is all brand new to me and it seems to be 
working. 
 
FN:  How do you think this time will be remembered in 
history? You talked about Rome... 
 
BM:  This is going to be like a Sodom and Gomorrah type of 
thinking, I'm sure.  This is going to be the burning of the 
village and the turning to salt type of thing.  You know, 
because we got way out of control here.  I mean, man got out 
of control.  He got out of control with all of his toys.  He 
learned how to corral and steal from nature some real 
powerful things.  He thought that he was in control, and he 
needs to be slapped like all little bad boys and sent to 
their rooms and learn.  This is what's going on here.  And if 
we don't learn from this, then we are bound to repeat it 
again.  But to me if something was to be remembered this 
would be--just because of how people think, not particularly 
me--but this would be a Sodom and Gomorrah type thing, that 
it would be based on a moral situation.  Those were all bad 
people--as opposed to a lot of great people died. 
 
It's "those people" died.  And that, I think, is the big 
difference.  In order for us even to be having this tape 
recording going on in 1994,  we had to have an awful lot of 
white, middle-class Americans become infected.  It had to 
knock on some real high-falutin' doors or get awful damned 
close before this was an acceptable behavior.  That we could 
actually talk about this without having to draw the curtains 
and make sure that somebody was standing by the door to make 
sure they didn't torch us or something. 
 
I think that a lot of the response is still one of terror for 
the majority community.  They are still not at ease with 
talking about it or accepting people with it.  I remember 
even my parents when I told them.  It was hard for them to 
envision their son having this because I think that they also 
thought then that I must be gay.  I know that they did, that 
they felt that somewhere in their heart that "Well, all that 
time in prison, being molested, all this other stuff must add 
up to this, and this is how he got it."  As much as they knew 
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I shot dope for all these years, that wasn't how they were 
going to see me, because the media had told them that more 
people die from homosexual behavior.  Very little is ever 
played--except for of recent -- about HIV being a part of 
injecting people's problems as well.  In fact, probably more. 
 
And so my parents are real good examples of how accepting 
people are.  How I even broached the topic with them was that 
they were passing out condoms in Seattle schools.  I said, 
"Hey, what do you think about those condoms in the schools?" 
and out came this spiel.  I could see right then and there 
that I wasn't going to win no votes here.  So I said, "Wait," 
and I went ahead and told them.  But that is okay.  We can 
talk about it; it is "those people over there," it is not us. 
 It is like my parents could never imagine me being the ring 
leader, the bad kid.  They would always say, "It's only 
because you are hanging around with so and so and so and so," 
like I am not capable of my own thoughts or something.  But 
that is parents and it is how they think, and it is part of 
their defense mechanism too. So they have a little grace in 
how they view their children. 
 
FN:  So it sounds like you think the country is still in 
denial about AIDS. 
 
BM:  Oh, very much so.  That is very apparent by the 
acknowledgement that they gave to the Czarina,24 even, was 
absolutely nothing.  They would do press conferences over top 
of her press conference time.  We never got the press, she 
never got the respect or any programs off the ground that 
were being acknowledged in the election time and stuff like 
that.  Nothing has changed from the Republican 
Administration, basically.  There might be a couple of bucks 
laying around that weren't there before, and there might be 
the forced acknowledgement of certain groups that wasn't 
there before.  The bottom line of all these promises in 
researching and understanding the plight of people with AIDS 
and HIV hasn't materialized at all.  I don't see the 
government rallying around this thing much more than they did 
in the previous administrations. 
 
FN:  How does that make you feel? 

                     
24. A reference to Kristine Gebbie, the first National AIDS Policy Coordinator, who was appointed by President Bill 
Clinton and known as the AIDS Czar.  Gebbie was widely seen by AIDS activists as ineffective. 

Not 
W

ait
ing

 fo
r a

 C
ure

 O
ral

 H
ist

ory
 P

roj
ec

t 

Minn
es

ota
 H

ist
ori

ca
l S

oc
iet

y



 

 

 
 
 25 

 
BM:  Pretty lost.  In one setting they can make me very 
"comfortable" [Sarcastic tone], because we have the high 
technology for making people "comfortable," but that is not 
the issue here.  The issue is to combat this disease, and not 
make people "comfortable" and let them go and die.  Because 
once again that discredits the value of my life by saying I 
wasn't even worth fighting for to find a cure, or that 
disease that I had was unpopular enough that nobody cared. 
 
FN:  Do you think about your own death very much? Are you 
scared of dying? 
  
BM:  [Pause]  I am not so sure.  There are times I am 
petrified of dying.  That's the times when the fevers are at 
a hundred and three and I can't stop them, and then I am just 
sweaty and I can't get my breath.  Those I get really panicky 
at, because I know that is when it is going to happen.  And 
then I somehow pull out of it,  and then dying doesn't mean 
anything.  In fact, I almost would crave it at times, 
especially when the pain exceeds my ability to overpower it. 
 I really long for death when I feel really out of the human 
race.  I long for death.  There was a time when suicide 
played a real issue with all of this, but I no longer can 
envision myself deliberately killing myself.  That makes me 
mad, too, because I feel like one more thing has been taken 
away from me.  I don't have the ability to stop the pain; I 
am even a coward at that.  And yes, I think about it a lot. 
 
My neighbor died from AIDS and I went to his memorial.  Well, 
he was going to be cremated, and they just put him on a 
gurney with a red blanket on him.  And he had laid over here 
for two and a half days and he had a big indentation. 
 
I kept trying to hide behind other people so I couldn't 
visually see him, and finally the guy doing the service 
noticed and said, "Let's all remember Richard as we remember 
him," and he covered him up.  Then I was a lot better.  That 
showed me that even though I had done my last will, and my 
power of attorney and my living will, there was another 
aspect that I had not even addressed and that was dealing 
with the whole issue of planning the service.  What I wanted, 
where I wanted.  I couldn't see leaving that for someone 
else. 
 
And that is the other issue.  As much as you want people 
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around you, you don't want to leave them.  So I have got this 
real bittersweet feeling with Julie.  Part of the issue when 
I even kind of push her away is because I don't want her 
around when I die.  But yet I do want her around when I die. 
 That is what I am saying--I don't want her to suffer because 
I've gone, because I have died.  That is not fair.  And that 
is the part that is the non-trusting part of me too.  Because 
understanding that it is so unfair, why would anyone want to 
stick around and go through that torture?  Something that 
seems quite inevitable.  I don't know, I just... 
 
As much as I am active in this, I do not touch the end 
result.  I don't hang around people that are dying.  Counting 
the guy next store, I have known three people who have died 
from AIDS.  These are all people I have known after the fact, 
rather than I grew up with or had actually done things with. 
 These are people I had met because I have been infected 
myself.  I have never met somebody that I have known 
[earlier] that is infected. 
 
So I am a real avoider of the end.  I don't go to Grace 
House.25  I don't even talk to those people.  I don't hang 
around.  I get real nervous.  It is something that is kind of 
new.  I've watched people get hacked up.  I've watched them 
pull a guy out who had been stabbed 129 times.  None of that 
ever really bothered me.  But this bothers me. 
 
I watched On Silver Lake26 and I was flipped out for a couple 
days by watching them take that body that was not bigger than 
this, no bigger than my fist basically, and put him in that 
body bag, it just--ah!  It was just more than I could really 
deal with.  It would be like somebody from Auschwitz or 
something.  That is what he looked like.  And here he was, in 
this cornucopia of food and this guy is dying because he has 
nothing on his bones but Kaposis.27 
 
I get paranoid if I see something that might look to be 
purplish--oh!  That is how I think that most people [with 
                     

25. An adult foster care home for persons with AIDS. 

    26A documentary film depicting the life and death of a couple 
with AIDS. 

    27Karposis Sarcoma, a cancer that causes purple lesions on the 
skin. 
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AIDS] live their lives until it really sinks in and they deal 
with it as an issue.  I look at trying to stay as busy as how 
I try to deal with my HIV and AIDS status.  But I think I 
should be doing more support services of some type.  I do see 
a psychologist once a week, but I think I need--it became 
pretty obvious during this interview--support from my peers. 
 It is just that most of the time I get thrown in all the gay 
crowd, and it just doesn't work for me because I am looking 
for social answers and it is not being found there.  That 
isn't where I am finding it. 
 
FN:  How would you like to be remembered? 
 
BM:  As somebody who did one of the hardest things in the 
world, and that was to change every facet of their life at 
the very end, when I should have just gone full hog.  That is 
the part that really amazes me.  I have waited all my life 
for an excuse to shoot dope.  A legitimate excuse that says, 
"Yes, okay, here is a prescription, as a matter of fact.  Go 
shoot your dope."  Now that I got it, I don't want it. 
 
So I want to be remembered as this pretty volatile person who 
learns some patience, but most of all learned how alike we 
are rather than how unalike we are.  And for somebody like 
me, that would be like converting Archie Bunker.28  Because I 
was a very stand-up white Aryan convict, with those values.  
And I don't own any of the values I used to have; I can't 
even recapture those values.  There is not a human being, 
unless they do something to me, that can rub me the wrong 
way.  I don't know what took place, I don't have a bloody 
clue.  It is just that the person you see in front of you 
right now is not the person that walked out of the Washington 
State Penitentiary on the nineteenth of August in 1992. 
 
Something dramatic has happened and I don't know what it is 
or how it happened.  I just know it did take place, and 
because of that, I believe I have this opportunity.  It is a 
last chance to make right everything that I want to see 
right.  I have a chance to fuck it up, or I have a chance to 
make it, like I am trying.  And again, I have to say that it 
only happened with the help of my friends.  You can't go 
through this world by yourself, and as much as this disease 

                     
    28A bigoted character on the 1970s television show "All in the 
Family." 
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isolates people and forces them into that situation, had I 
not had the people, I would not have been able to do this and 
I would have isolated myself back into using.  So I am the 
fortunate one.  My concern is for all those who aren't so 
fortunate.  I thought about even in the issue of my teeth, 
how real fortunate I am that I could pick up the phone and 
call a couple of people and maybe something would happen, 
which in this case it did.  And that was great--for me.  But 
I worry about the person who isn't capable for standing up 
for themselves and picking up the phone and knowing who to 
call.  And how long do they have to take those "you lose 
them, you lost them" types of things, when the reality is you 
have a right to have a smile.  And so that is still my 
struggle. 
 
I guess my biggest concern is who fills my shoes.  The 
biggest thing that keeps me on the task force is I see nobody 
sitting in the wings with these as issues, with the 
enthusiasm and the ability to really be there that I have.  I 
am not saying that to talk myself up; I just don't see it.  
Otherwise I would be more than happy to back off a little bit 
further at times.  I get scared, because the progress that 
has been made can't be duplicated, ever.  It needs to go on 
from here, not to go backwards and sit on our haunches for a 
few more years again.  The idea of needle exchange, the idea 
of dope fiends even existing needs to be acknowledged--and 
need to be heard. 
 
FN:  Well, you give us so much, and I am so grateful for your 
time.  Thanks. 
 
BM:  No problem. 
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